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Lindy Stuart Richards Carmalt (neé Lindy Stuart Richards) 
July 17, 1947 - October 2, 2020 

 
Emmanuel Church, October 07, 2020 

Jean Carmalt & Claudine Haenni 
 
 
I was asked by Candy, Will and Jean to give the Eulogy on Lindy, based on what Jean had 
prepared but adding a few thoughts of my own. In a pre-Covid world, Jean would have been able 
to fly over to be here herself. We would have spent an evening together with a nice bottle of wine 
and some nacho chips with guacamole and melted cheese in memory of Lindy and would have 
written this together. As it were, I am hoping to be able to render Jeans thoughts faithfully in this 
joint eulogy.  
 
When we spoke together on Sunday, Jean exclaimed: “I don’t know where to start! How to 
describe Lindy?” It reminded me a bit of the song about “Maria” in the Sound of Music musical…. 
 
Jean wrote, “if you had to pick two words to describe Lindy, they might be “music” and “joy”. There 
are obviously other words you could choose, but somehow those two seem to embody her in a way 
that speaks not only to what she enjoyed, but also to how she lived her life.” I would perhaps add a 
few more: generosity, loyalty, a heart the size of her native Texas and a enormous sense of humour.  
 
Lindy had two great passions in her life: music and her immediate family.  
 
As Jean says, “Lindy loved music, of course, but it was more than that—it was like music imbued 
every moment of her life, whether she was singing professionally, or playing one of the innumerable 
instruments she knew how to play, or humming a little tune as she pushed a grocery cart through 
the store. Growing up, I remember many times when jet lag would keep me awake, and Lindy 
would go downstairs to play the piano for me, taking requests and crafting an entire concert every 
evening, just to lull me to sleep.”  
 
“And so, when I learned that we lost Lindy on Friday night, and my kids asked if there was anything 
they could do, I told them to go play the piano. They did, using my old piano books, which are filled 
with stickers—the little rewards she gave to those of us who had the privilege of learning from her.”  
 
Many of us here can remember Lindy through music: as a choir member of several choirs, as a 
music teacher, as a solo singer and as a musician. Lindy without music was unthinkable, 
particularly Baroque music. She travelled also to sing in small quartets or smaller formation – 
something she particularly enjoyed. She managed to be well respected and liked not only in the 
English-speaking circles, but also in the French speaking fora.  
 
For me, singing at Holy Trinity and elsewhere without Lindy would have been unimaginable. She will 
be sorely missed. Not only for the beautiful voice she had, but for the warmth and generosity she 
displayed to other choir members, who usually were a great deal less proficient than she was. This 
may have at times translated into comments in addition to what the choir master or conductor was 
saying, but never with malice or ill-intent.  
 
Her family were the centre of her life: her children could do no wrong. She was always extremely 
proud of what they were doing and accepted their partners generously without questioning. Her 
pride and acceptance of her children also translated to pride and support to her multiple singing 
and piano students, her friends and more extended family.  
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In all my years of traveling, she always welcomed me back with open arms wanting to hear how I 
was doing and never complained about the intermittent contacts or prolonged absences. She was 
simply happy that I was back and – proud of what I was doing. And we all have memories of Lindy 
producing food, hot chocolate, instant coffee, carting around people, instruments and things in 
general to comfort, help or just be a friend and Mom.  
 
That pure joy in others was particularly evident when she was around children. She loved children, 
and children loved her right back. I remember spending hours playing games together, laughing as 
Lindy’s enthusiasm and gentle, funny comments along the way filled the experience with fun. 
“Rats!” she’d proclaim after she missed getting her card down in time during a game of Pounce, or 
“Ye Gods and Little Fishes!” when an opponent turned up an exceptionally good hand. No matter 
how the game turned out, we always had a wonderful time, since Lindy’s lighthearted embrace of 
being in the moment was extremely contagious. 
 
Lindy was in her element when she could teach, particularly children. The Junior Choir was a 
project she stuck with through thick and thin in church passing on to them her love of music in 
sacred settings. The encouragement she gave to her students, fellow musicians and people around 
her translated into small acts of caring: chocolates in our lockers at Easter, stickers for those piano 
students who had done well. Actually, they all received them no matter how good they really were. 
Lindy felt they all deserved encouragement.  
 
Jean recounts: “I remember once Lindy let me come with her to pick out some stickers to buy for 
her students—she chose them as carefully as one might choose clothes for a new baby, often 
exclaiming something along the lines of, “ooh, Helen would love that one!” or letting out a low, 
celebratory whistle before remarking, “Super!” (NB: in French, drawing out the “er” as she did) 
before deciding on which ones to buy. It was one of those thousands of tiny moments that showed 
me the essence of Lindy’s character: the way she so genuinely embraced and loved people, and 
the unfailing way she took care of those she loved.” 
 
Jean and I agreed that Lindy’s enjoyment of life and of the people that made up her life, even in the 
less stellar periods was remarkable. She embraced those around her wholeheartedly, in a way that 
simply met them where they were, with no questions asked. It was a quality that made her a 
wonderful teacher, since there was never any judgment involved. She is known to have even once 
transformed a tone-deaf choral singer into a reliable bass who then went on to remain a stalwart 
pillar of the choir for many years.  
 
Lindy loved stories. In recounting them, her sense of humour and capacity to laugh at herself would 
always shine through. She would tell stories from her childhood, like when her prank-loving father 
hid alarm clocks all over the house during his sister’s slumber party, set to go off ten minutes apart. 
One of ours and her favorites was from her first year in Geneva. Both Jean and I could still picture 
her telling it, either downstairs at Holy Trinity as the choir changed out of their robes after service on 
Sunday or over a mug of instant coffee in her first home in Champel. 
 
Having recently moved to Geneva and still learning French, Lindy asked someone in the choir at 
Holy Trinity how to respond when people thanked her. People were always thanking her, she said 
(which was easy to believe, since Lindy always went out of her way to help everyone), but when 
they said ‘merci’, she didn’t know what to say back. She was told by this helpful choir member, 
who shall remain unnamed, simply to answer “Je m’en fous.”. I 
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n her own words, she went around the following week getting increasingly strange reactions when 
she said this phrase, thinking she was responding “You’re welcome”.  
 
Lindy would tell us that the first time was at the grocery store, when a little old lady thanked Lindy 
for getting something off a high shelf. But then when Lindy said “Je m’en fous”, the little old lady 
frowned at her and shook her head. Figuring her pronunciation must be wrong, she tried to give a 
big smile as she said it on the next occasion, but again the response was frowning, though this time 
with even more confusion. She spent the week giving bigger and bigger smiles, and trying to 
enunciate as clearly as possible, and using hand gestures and body language to try to 
communicate her good intent, but people still seemed confused. Now, we can all remember Lindy’s 
big generous smile, and how she would smile telling the story and imitating the smiles she was 
trying to give to the hapless people who had just thanked her. So you can imagine the scene.  
 
This went on all week until she returned to choir practice, and ended up telling a different person 
about the strange reactions she’d been getting, asking whether they might help her with her accent. 
This new person asked her what she’d been saying to people when they said “merci”, and she 
responded, enunciating carefully, “Je m’en fous.” At this, the person she was speaking with gaped 
at her, and then asked incredulously if she’d actually gone around all week saying this to strangers, 
since “Je m’en fous” basically means “I couldn’t care less.”  
 
By this point in the story, Lindy would always be laughing tears, remembering all the sweet little old 
ladies who had looked so confused when she inadvertently told them she didn’t give a damn, and 
unfailingly, her audience would be in stitches. True to form, Lindy wasn’t angry with the person who 
had played the prank on her. As she would so often say: “Never mind, dear, never mind. Moving 
on….” 
 
Because really, how this came about wasn’t the important thing: the point is that Lindy always filled 
rooms with joy and laughter, whether it was through stories or music, and she was as willing to 
laugh at her own missteps as she was dedicated to seeing the good in every person and situation. 
It didn’t occur to her to be angry at the person who had given her the wrong translation, since the 
end result had been something to laugh about and share. She shared her stories as she shared her 
music, which is to say with laughter, love, and joy. 
 
My last memory of Lindy was Sunday two weeks ago, where we were a few friends having lunch 
with her in Christine’s garden. She had already lost a lot of weight but was very happy to see me 
since we hadn’t met since I had returned. Lunch was lovely, Lindy was happy to be among people 
she knew and laughed with the rest of us. She was simply enjoying the moment and the company 
as she had so often done in her life, content with the small things, in particular the creamy cheese. 
 
Bless your heart, Lindy. We’all will miss you. 
 
 

Carouge, 10.10.2020 


